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A.  Justification

1.  Explain the circumstances that make the collection of 
information necessary.  Identify any legal or administrative
requirements that necessitate the collection.

The United States Department of Agriculture (USDA), Animal 
and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS), is responsible 
for preventing plant diseases or insect pests from entering 
the United States, preventing the spread of pests and 
noxious weeds not widely distributed in the United States, 
and eradicating those imported pests when eradication is 
feasible.  

Under the Plant Protection Act (7 U.S.C. 7701 – 7772), the 
Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to prohibit or 
restrict the importation, entry, or movement of plants and 
plant pests to prevent the introduction of plant pests into 
the United States or their dissemination within the United 
States.

APHIS’ domestic Karnal bunt regulations are contained in 
Subpart-Karnal Bunt (7 CFR 301.89-1 through 301.89-16).  
APHIS’ Karnal bunt - related import regulations are 
contained in Subpart-Wheat Diseases (7 CFR 319.59 through 7 
CFR 319.59-2).

Karnal bunt is a fungal disease of wheat (Triticum 
aestivum), durum wheat (Triticum durum), and triticale 
(Triticum aestivum X Secale cereale), a hybrid of wheat and 
rye.  Karnal bunt is caused by the smut fungus Tilletia 
indica (Mitra) Mundkur and is spread by spores, primarily 
through the movement of infected seed.  Karnal bunt is found
in Afghanistan, India, Iraq, Pakistan, and portions of 
Mexico and the United States.

APHIS is asking OMB to approve, for an additional 3 years, 
its use of this information collection associated with 



APHIS’ efforts to reduce the spread of plant pests and plant
diseases within the United States.

2.  Indicate how, by whom, and for what purpose the 
information is to be used.  Except for a new collection, 
indicate the actual use the agency has made of the 
information received from the current collection.

Phytosanitary Certificates (PPQ Form 577)

In order to enable APHIS to verify that the articles are 
being imported in compliance with the regulations, the 
articles would also have to be accompanied by a 
phytosanitary certificate issued by the national plant 
protection organization of the region of origin that 
includes the following additional declaration:  “These 
articles originated in areas where Karnal bunt is not known 
to occur, as attested to either by survey results or by 
testing for bunted kernels or spores.”  When necessary, 
APHIS could use approved testing procedures to verify the 
accuracy of such a declaration.

3.  Describe whether, and to what extent, the collection of 
information involves the use of automated, electronic, 
mechanical, or other forms of information technology, e.g., 
permitting  electronic submission of responses, and the 
basis for the decision for adopting this means of 
collection.  Also describe any consideration of using 
information technology to reduce burden.

The Phytosanitary Certificate (PPQ 577) is available to view
at https://pcitaphis.usda.gov/pcit/    Please note that this
certificate is strictly to view and it cannot be printed, 
filled out, or submitted from this website.
This form is not electronically available due to the 
multiple copies of the form, its security features, and 
unique serial numbers.

4.  Describe efforts to identify duplication.  Show 
specifically why any similar information already available 
cannot be used or modified for use for the purpose described
in item 2 above.

https://pcitaphis.usda.gov/pcit/


The information APHIS collects is exclusive to its mission 
to prevent the introduction of plant pests and plant 
diseases into the United States.  The information is not 
available from any other source.

5.  If the collection of information impacts small 
businesses or other small entities, describe any methods 
used to minimize burden.

The information APHIS collects is the minimum needed to 
protect the United States from the importation of plant 
disease and plant pests.

APHIS determined that there is not a significant economic 
impact on a substantial number of small entities.

6.  Describe the consequences to Federal program or policy 
activities if the collection is not conducted or is 
conducted less frequently, as well as any technical or legal
obstacles to reducing burden.

This information collection is critical to its mission of 
preventing the infestation of Karnal bunt into noninfested 
areas of the United States.

7.  Explain any special circumstances that require the 
collection to be conducted in a manner inconsistent with the
general information collection guidelines in 5 CFR 1320.5.

This information collection is conducted in a manner 
consistent with the guidelines established in 5 CFR 1320.5.

8.  Describe efforts to consult with persons outside the 
agency to obtain their views on the availability of data, 
frequency of collection, the clarity of instructions and 
recordkeeping, disclosure, or reporting form, and on the 
data elements to be recorded, disclosed, or  reported.  If 
applicable, provide a copy and identify the date and page 
number of publication in the Federal Register of the 
agency’s notice, soliciting comments on the information 
collection prior to submission to OMB.

The following individuals were consulted during 2007:



Jim Frahm
US Wheat
16201 St., NW
Suite 801
Washington, DC  20006
(202)463-0999
(201)785-1052

Darien Coppock
National Assoc. of Wheat Growers
415 Second St., NW
Suite 300
Washington, DC  20002
(202)547-7800

Bonnie Fernandez
California Wheat Commission
P.O. Box 2267
Woodland, CA  95776
(530)661-1292

On Tuesday, September 25, 2007, page 54419, APHIS published 
in the Federal Register a 60-day notice seeking public 
comments on its plans to request a 3-year renewal of this 
collection of information.  No comments from the public were
received.

9.  Explain any decision to provide any payment or gift to 
respondents, other than reenumeration of contractors or 
grantees.

This information collection activity involves no payments or
gifts to respondents.

10.  Describe any assurance of confidentiality provided to 
respondents and the basis for the assurance in stature, 
regulation, or agency policy.

No additional assurance of confidentiality was provided with
this information collection.  However, the confidentiality 
of information is protected under 5 U.S.C. 552a.

11.  Provide additional justification for any questions of a
sensitive nature, such as sexual behavior and attitudes, 



religious beliefs, and others that are considered private.  
This justification should include the reasons why the agency
considers the questions necessary, the specific uses to be 
made of the information, the explanation to be given to 
persons from whom the information is requested, and any 
steps to be taken to obtain their consent.

This information collection activity asks no questions of 
personal or sensitive nature.

12.  Provide estimates of the hour burden of the collection 
of information.  Indicate the number of respondents, 
frequency of response, annual hour burden, and an 
explanation of how the burden was estimated.

.  Indicate the number of respondents, frequency of 
response, annual hour burden, and an explanation of how the 
burden was estimated.   If this request for approval covers 
more than one form, provide separate hour burden estimates 
for each form and aggregate the hour burdens in Item 13 of 
OMB Form 83-I.

See APHIS Form 71 for hour burden estimates.

.  Provide estimates of annualized cost to respondents for 
the hour burdens for collections of information, identifying
and using appropriate wage rate categories. 

600 X $15.00 = $9,000

The hourly rate of $15 was derived from the U.S. Department 
of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics June 2003 Report – 
National Compensation Survey; Occupational Wages in the 
United States, July 2002.  See 
http://www.bls.gov/ncs/ocs/sp/ncb10539.pdf

13.  Provide estimates of the total annual cost burden to 
respondents or recordkeepers resulting from the collection 
of information, (do not include the cost of any hour burden 
shown in items 12 and 14).  The cost estimates should be 
split into two components:  (a) a total capital and start-up
cost component annualized over its expected useful life; and
(b) a total operation and maintenance and purchase of 
services component.

http://www.bls.gov/ncs/ocs/sp/ncb10539.pdf


There is zero annual cost burden associated with capital and
start-up, operation and maintenance, and purchase of 
services in connection with its program. 

14.  Provide estimates of annualized cost to the Federal 
government.  Provide a description of the method used to 
estimate cost and any other expense that would not have been
incurred without this collection of information. 

The estimated cost for the Federal Government is $12,793.25.
See APHIS Form 79.

15.  Explain the reasons for any program changes or 
adjustments reported in Items 13 or 14 of the OMB Form 83-I.

There is an adjustment of 558 hours due to an inadvertent 
error APHIS reported in the last renewal process.  
Previously, the response time to complete the PPQ Form 577 
was documented as 0.083.  The correct time should have been 
reported as 1.20 hours.  

16.  For collections of information whose results are 
planned to be published, outline plans for tabulation and 
publication.

APHIS has no plans to publish information collected in 
connection with its program.

17.  If seeking approval to not display the expiration date 
for OMB approval of the information collection, explain the 
reasons that display would be inappropriate.
 
If forms were to be discarded because of an outdated OMB 
expiration date, but otherwise usable, higher printing costs
would be incurred by the Federal Government.  Therefore, 
APHIS is seeking approval to not display the OMB expiration 
date on its forms.

18.  Explain each exception to the certification statement 
identified in the



“Certification for Paperwork Reduction Act.”

APHIS is able to certify compliance with all the provisions 
under the act.

B.  Collections of Information Employing Statistical Methods

Statistical methods are not used in this information 
collection.


